TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

April 14, 2009
Present:  Town Council members Roger Bradley, Ruby Clark, Barbara Early, Mike Turner, Roger Funkhouser, Tracy Shafer. 
Also Present:  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer, Mayor Sam Blackburn, Town Secretary Jane Higginbotham. 
Guests:  County Supervisor for Natural Bridge District Hunt Reigel, Sonny Williams, Larry Spangler, Sarah Funkhouser, STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin, Billy Wells, James McFadden, Roberta Lyle, Public Works Supervisor Armond Falgoust, Valerie Harrison, Gloria Young, ??? from newspaper ??  
Meeting called to order by Mayor Blackburn at 7:00 PM.

Public Comment:  
1. Billy Wells – Mr. Wells stated he could not get cooperation from the Town of Glasgow in different projects he had tried to do.  He stated that the rental house he owns at 520 Pocahontas Street has settled from flooding and that he thinks it is from the water cut-off leaking.  He said he was told by the Town that they suspect it is a spring.  Mr. Wells said Town Manager Spitzer had been to look at it and asked when he had renovated and if he had had a building permit.  Mr. Wells stated he had been told by the County he did not need a building permit and that no one else gets a building permit to renovate.  He stated he had gone to the Rockbridge Advocate and this would be in the next month’s issue.  
2. Gloria Young – Ms. Young stated she works at the Glasgow Grocery Express at night.  She stated there had been a recent robbery in the area and that the Town needs to request the County to patrol Glasgow more often until a new Town Police is hired.  
3. Larry Spangler – Mr. Spangler stated he wasn’t sure what Glasgow’s ordinance was regarding cruelty to animals but that it should be expanded to include shelter from sun and wind, and to be fed.
4. Sarah Funkhouser – Mrs. Funkhouser stated that the Easter Egg Hunt held at Knick’s Field on Saturday, April 11th was a success with about 101 in attendance.  She said it had been sponsored by Glasgow Grocery Express, Fine Points Salon, and BB&T Bank.  She also thanked the Town for the use of their facilities for this event.
Review of Minutes:

1. Minutes for the regular March 10, 2009 meeting and minutes for the special March 11, 2009 meeting had several spelling corrections made.  Motion made by Mike Turner and seconded by Ruby Clark to accept the minutes after corrections were made.  Motion carried.
Consideration of Bills:

There were no extraordinary bills to be considered this month, only the regular monthly bills.  Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Mike Turner.  Motion carried.

Committee/Commission Reports:

1. Parks and Recreation Committee – Committee met April 14, 2009.  The first “Music in the Park” is scheduled for Saturday, May 30, 2009.  There was a request from Joan Manley to have a “river day” with a picnic at the new boat ramp.  Picnic tables would be needed.  Tentative date is June 26, 2009.  The next meeting is scheduled for May 23, 2009.

2. Planning Commission – 
A.  Commission met April 13, 2009.  They would like to designate a camping area in Town for hikers from the Appalachian Trail and make them feel welcome.  (Knick’s Field was used for this in the past.)  The Commission is looking at the area behind the Wright’s Motel.  The Town owns two (2) lots and has a 60’ road right-of-way. There is water access and is mowed.  The property owners, Sandy Smith and Lew Hamilton, have given their OK.  The camping area would be for tents only.  There is a light pole behind the motel and has electricity and lights could be put up.  Restrooms at Knick’s Field would be used.  Tracy Shafer asked if there would be a fee.  Town Manager Spitzer stated they are considering a drop box with the suggested price of $1 using the honor system.  This would be used for the upkeep for the future.  ????? asked if the Commission needed the approval of Town Council and Mr. Spitzer stated yes.  Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Mike Turner.  Motion carried.  Mike Turner added to make sure there are trash cans available.       

     B.   Proposed Yard Ordinance – Town Manager Spitzer stated that a lot of 

            cities already have this ordinance.  It requires the property owner to 

            keep the property mowed, etc. up to the town/street right-of-way.  

            There are several different places in Town where they have to spot

            mow every year because the owners will not do it.  Town Attorney 

      Tom Simons looked at the proposed ordinance and said he would
            make several suggestions to the Town Manager.  If Town Council       
            approves, it would be advertised twice and discussed at the May                                              
            meeting.  Regarding collection fees, either charge cost of collection or 
            create civil penalty $50 first offense up to $3,000 or Class II

            Misdemeanor.  Collection could also be added to RE/PP taxes.  

            Would have to advertise all three (3) options.  Town Attorney Tom

            Simons stated that in the proposed ordinance, “director” should be

            changed to Town Manager.  He stated public comments could be

            considered at the May meeting – get input from the public, then make

            any changes at the final vote.  Should also be included in the

            advertising whether would be a criminal or civil penalty.  Mayor

            Blackburn questioned how the price would be set and Town Manager

            Spitzer suggested do as currently do with nuisance letters i.e. grass 

            above 10” would be charged a mowing fee which would be $45 per 

            hour which includes labor, fuel, equipment.  Mr. Spitzer stated part C

            would allow the Town to continue what they are currently doing – 

            mowing, weed-eating, ditches, etc.  Town Attorney Simons then 

            stated maybe should go the civil penalty route.  Town Manager

            Spitzer stated Council needed to vote whether to advertise or table.

            Motion made by Ruby Clark to advertise as written.  Tracy Shafer

            stated the penalty should be included with it.  Town Manager

            Spitzer suggested doing $50 first offense and up.  Ruby Clark 

            her motion to include the penalty.  Seconded by Tracy Shafer.  

            Motion carried.

Police Activity Report:


None.
Old Business:

1. Purchase Accounting Software – Town Manager Spitzer stated the Quickbook software for non-profit cost is $300.  He stated in order to have the new software up and running by July 1, 2009 (beginning of new fiscal year), it will need to be purchased now as it will take several months to get set up, everything switched over, and training done.  He stated there is a $250 yearly recertification to keep updates current.  Motion made by Roger Funkhouser and seconded by Tracy Shafer to purchase software.  Motion carried.  
2. Budget Timeline – will meet April 21st @ 6PM to go over one more time before advertised by April 27 for two (2) weeks.  Meeting to vote on budget will be May 12, 2009.  June 9, 2009 meeting will vote to adopt.

3. Police Application Process – Town Manager Spitzer stated he has received seven (7) applications so far.  He stated he will accept applications until April 30, 2009.  He asked Council if they wanted to advertise in other papers such as Roanoke, etc.  Roger Bradley stated should check to see how much would cost first.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would check to see what advertising costs would be for other papers outside the area.  

4. Flow Meter – The County has purchased one.  The fire department will use to test hydrants.  Roger Funkhouser stated should know who is doing testing and who will be responsible so everyone will be on the same page.  Town Manager Spitzer stated the Town owns the fire hydrants so the Town would be the one to do the testing and be responsible.  Roger Funkhouser stated the fire department can do it on their own time and wouldn’t have to pay the town maintenance workers to do.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would coordinate with the fire department.  James McFadden stated the state has standards and questioned what would happen if the tests failed and who would be responsible.  Tracy Shafer questioned if there was any grant money available for this.  Mr. Spitzer stated there is grant money for equipment and that right now the Town gets $8,000 for the fire department.  Tracy Shafer questioned if there were grants for hydrants to be fixed or replaced.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would look into it.  He stated since the Town owns the hydrants, it would be the Town’s responsibility.  James McFadden stated Council should also consider liability insurance.
New Business:
1. James McFadden – Mr. McFadden asked Council to consider not replacing 
the Town police position.  He also asked Council to consider negotiating with Sheriff Bob Day and the County Sheriff Department to have them patrol our area.  He stated he had spoken with many residents and many favor this idea.  He asked Council to consider what would be best for the people of Glasgow.
2. Land Application Proposals – There are three (3) proposals.  Each has a 5-

year life span - $800; $12/acre plus $5 per hour for time in excess (plus might charge extra for phone calls, faxes, etc.); $1,500.  The last two (2) go by USDA map and not the map they were given by Jeff Rankin, which has just the plots applying to, not the whole farm.  All are certified for DCR.  STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin stated he feels comfortable working with Houston Shoddy.  The plan Mr. Shoddy has must go to DCR to be approved.  Tracy Shafer questioned if Mr. Shoddy had any extra costs he will throw in.  Town Manager Spitzer stated Council could write a contract saying the $800 includes everything.  Motion made by Tracy Shafer and seconded by Ruby Clark to go with Mr. Shoddy’s proposal of $800.  Motion carried.  Mr. Spitzer stated he will write a contract between the Town and Mr. Shoddy.  

3. Cindy Harris – Town Manager Spitzer stated Cindy Harris wanted to relocate a trailer from Pineland Trailer to her trailer park (formally Mundy’s Trailer Park).  Mr. Spitzer told her this cannot be done as the trailer is over 20 years old.  Mrs. Harris then told Mr. Spitzer she would like to move a new trailer in the same place.  Mr. Spitzer told Mrs. Harris she had to have a building permit.  Mr. Spitzer told Council he was giving them a heads up and that he did not think there was room for another trailer as one lot per trailer is needed.  This is an issue for the Zoning Board to discuss.        
4. Armond “Hammer” Falgoust – Public Works Supervisor “Hammer” Falgoust 
has been recertified in the mosquito class.  He is a Certified Applicator Technician.  The County purchases the bricks.  The County bought a machine and gave to the Town to do Glasgow.

5. Jeff Rankin – STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin has been recertified for his water 

license.  He has had 24 classes over two (2) years.  
6. Glasgow Public Library – The June 9, 2009 primary election will be held at 

the Library so Council will have to change their June meeting date.  Dates suggested were June 11 or June 16.  Roger Bradley stated the Ruritans meet on June 11 so it was voted to move the June Council meeting to Tuesday, June 16, 2009.  Town Manager Spitzer stated he would contact the Library with the new June meeting date.

7. Glasgow Fire Department – Adam Funkhouser approached Town Manager 

Spitzer about coming to the next budget workshop on April 21 to discuss the Fire Department’s budget concerns.  They are now under new management.  Council stated it is a public meeting.

8. Claire Collins – Town Manager Spitzer stated he would be attending the 

Rockbridge County Supervisor Meeting on Wednesday, April 15, 2009 to present them with several projects Glasgow wants them to help with.  These projects have been discussed in the budget meetings.

9. RARO – It was stated that RARO does not have to schedule the use of our 

softball field with us unless they are having a tournament.  Tracy Shafer stated that now that Glasgow has teams they need a place to practice and she would like to make it a requirement for RARO to give us their schedule and to call in to schedule use of the field.  Town Manager Spitzer stated he would contact RARO tomorrow and tell them it is now a requirement to ask first.  

Other Comments:

1. Mike Turner – no.

2. Roger Funkhouser – Thanked everyone who helped with the County clean-up day.  Stated next year should have more advertising.  There were 95 bags of trash picked up.

3. Tracy Shafer – no.

4. Roger Bradley – no.

Ruby Clark – asked if the inventory of the police equipment had checked out ok.  Town Manager Spitzer stated it had.  Ms. Clark stated there is a new insurance office in Town.  Stephanie Martin with Farmer’s Insurance is located at 1033 Rockbridge Road.  Ms. Clark stated that the yellow car in Town that people have been asking questions about is a census worker getting ready for the 2010 census.  Ms. Clark asked where the new county registrar’s office is and was told it is in the county administration building on the 1st floor in the old courtroom, ½ way up the hall.  Ms. Clark thanked public works employees and the Town Manager for getting the new tarps on and the tire swing up at the playground.  She stated she had great comments on the Easter egg hunt.  Ms. Clark asked how the sale of decals is going and was told that about 503 had been sold so far and that the Town usually sells around 1,000.  

5. Barbara Early – no.
6. “Hammer” Falgoust – stated an upgrade for electricity at the playground at Knick’s Field is needed as it not sufficient for events the Town has been having there.  Roger Funkhouser stated should get an outside source to check it out.

Meeting adjourned at 8:26 PM by Mayor Blackburn.

